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Epilepsy and Driving: New European Union Guidelines

Driving is often an emotive issue for patients after they have had a seizure. Driving prohibitions impact a patientsâ�� social and economic
status. It can be a thorny issue to broach with patients and can create animosity between medical professionals and patients, particularly
when work has required driving. In surveys of patients with epilepsy, after the wish to be seizure-free, driving is listed as their primary or
secondary concern.

1-3
 While driving having active epilepsy clearly poses an increased risk, drivers with epilepsy who are in compliance with

driving restrictions and who are controlled on appropriate medications do not pose an excess danger.
4-6

 When legislation on driving is clear
the situation is much easier for both patients and doctors. Lack of clarity can result in confusion and mistrust between the two groups. In
Ireland, unlike the USA, it is not currently mandatory for a physician to report a patient to the driving license authority or their insurance
company after the patient has had a seizure. Instead the responsibility lies with the patient to inform the relevant authorities themselves
once they have had a seizure.  Apart from investigating and treating the patient, the responsibility of the physician is to advise the patient
whether they cannot legally drive and for how long.  Current Irish guidelines are based on the Road Traffic Regulations of 1999 which was
amended in 2004.

7,8
 However, on August 25th 2009 the European Union published new amendments to their 2006 Directive of the European Parliament

and of the Council on driving licences which is due to be enforced in all member states within a year.
9
 This will supersede all prior

legislation on the topic and aims to create consistency in driving licensure regulations throughout the European Union (EU). Familiarity with
the new legislation will be important for any doctor working in Ireland or any EU member state in the near future.

A clear understanding of epilepsy terminology is important when interpreting the legislation. A key point is that not every person who has had
a seizure has epilepsy. In other words, a person can have a single seizure (provoked or unprovoked) and not have epilepsy. On average, 51% of
patients who have had a single unprovoked seizure develop epilepsy later on.

12
 Little common agreement exists on the definition of the terms

seizure and epilepsy. Such definitions are important for communication among medical professionals and also for communication with others
involved in legislation, disability, pensions, driving regulations, workplace safety, education and for many other purposes.

10
 The following

are definitions of epileptic seizures and epilepsy proposed in 2005 by the International League Against Epilepsy (ILAE) and the International
Bureau for Epilepsy (IBE). Epileptic seizure is a transient occurrence of neurological signs and/or symptoms due to abnormal excessive or
synchronous neuronal activity in the brain. Epilepsy is a disorder of the brain characterized by an enduring predisposition to generate
epileptic seizures and by the neurobiologic, cognitive, psychological and social consequences of this condition.

10
 A seizure may be provoked or

unprovoked. A provoked seizure has an immediate and proximate recognisable avoidable cause, e.g., an acute metabolic disturbance, infection,
or head trauma.

11
 An unprovoked seizure is one where there is no recognisable causative factor. Epilepsy is a condition of recurrent unprovoked

seizures. The diagnosis is very much based on the clinical history as well as further investigations including neuroimaging and
electroencephalography which may or may not demonstrate an underlying abnormality.9

Discussion
Under existing Irish legislation a person with epilepsy or an unprovoked seizure could drive vehicles of category A, A1, B, EB, M or W if they
were one year seizure-free.

3,4
 Seizure freedom is reliant on the history from the patient and/or a collateral source. Patients with a history

of a single unprovoked seizure or epilepsy, regardless of future seizure frequency, forever more could not drive vehicles of category C1, C,
D, EC1, ED1 or ED (this included lorries, buses or heavy goods vehicles). The 2004 amendments to the Irish 1999 road traffic regulations dealt
with 3 special cases of seizure, as follows.

7,8
 Patients with purely nocturnal seizures for  2 years could drive with neurological

certification and this would be based on history +/- a concordant EEG. Patients with provoked seizures such as those occurring during an acute
encephalitis could be certified to drive by a neurologist after six months of seizure freedom. However, exactly what constituted a â��provoked
seizureâ�� was not specified by the regulations. Finally, patients with simple partial seizures only during which awareness and functional
ability were preserved, could be certified to drive by a neurologist. However, the length of time required before certification was not
specified.
The new EU legislation is a more complex document because it attempts to unify existing member state legislature on medical conditions -
including seizures - and driving. The terminology used allows for some individual interpretation by member states. The categories of vehicles
are divided into two groups: group 1 - small/personal vehicles (up to 3.5 tonnes) and group 2 - large/heavy goods vehicles, passenger-carrying
vehicles over 3.5 tonnes and vehicles with 9 seats or more. With reference to these two groups, the following are the main points covered in
this new EU legislation. Some of the most significant changes occurred with regard to group 2 (as below).

Group 1
Patients with epilepsy are allowed to drive after 1 year of seizure-freedom. atients who have a single unprovoked seizure may now drive after
six months of seizure freedom. Patients with a provoked seizure where the provoking factor is unlikely to recur may be declared fit to drive
at the neurologistâ��s discretion and there is no minimum time limit specified.  Patients with purely nocturnal seizures or simple partial
seizures only may now drive after only 1 year of consistent seizure semiology. Where anti-epileptic drugs (AEDs) are being withdrawn, patients
should be advised not to drive from the commencement of the period of withdrawal and thereafter for a period of six months after cessation of
treatment.  If seizures occur while withdrawing from the medication the patient may drive three months after reinstatement of AEDs. Patients
post epilepsy surgery may drive after one year of seizure freedom. This is the first time this specific group of patients have been included
in legislation. In patients with episodes of loss of consciousness other than seizure, or where the cause is unclear, the ability to drive
should be assessed by the physician according to the estimated risk of recurrence while driving.

Group 2
Patients who have had a provoked seizure can be declared fit to drive on an individual basis subject to specialist neurological opinion.
Patients with a first/single unprovoked seizure can be declared fit to drive after 5 years of seizure and medication freedom and if there has
been an appropriate neurological assessment. Patients with epilepsy may now drive this group of vehicles if they achieve 10 years of seizure
and medication freedom. Patients with a structural intra-cerebral lesion and certain disorders (e.g., arterio-venous malformation or
intracerebral haemorrhage) have an increased risk of seizures (even if seizures have not yet occurred) and therefore can only be certified to
drive if the risk of seizures is felt to be   2% per annum. Patients with loss of consciousness from other causes or where the cause is
unclear may drive when the risk of recurrence while driving is estimated at = 2% per annum.

New EU epilepsy and driving regulations will be enforced in Ireland by August 25th 2010. Many of the recommendations are similar to the
preceding regulations. Until now, in Ireland and across the EU, for patients who have had a seizure or in those patients with a history of
epilepsy, there was no uniformity with regard to driving license rules. However, on August 25th 2009, the EU published new amendments to the
2006 Directive of the European Parliament and Council on driving licences.

9
 This EU directive must be enforced in all member states within a

year of its publication. These regulations attempt to clarify issues such as driving during AED withdrawal, post epilepsy surgery and in
patients with structural brain lesions. Some notable changes are for those patients with a known structural abnormality in whom the estimated
future risk of seizures must be = 2% per annum before a return to driving is allowed and in those patients who wish to drive large/heavy goods
vehicles after both a single seizure and a diagnosis of epilepsy, they may now do so provided certain requirements are fulfilled. It is of
paramount importance that all practicing medical clinicians and in particular neurologists familiarise themselves with this new directive
which will become Irish law by August 25th 2010.
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